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Review of the Literature 

This study reflects the intersection of current conversations in music education, special education, and 

teacher education. In his survey of 600 K–12 instrumental music educators, Hoffman (2011) found that 

although 42% or respondents had no pre-service training in special education, 97% were currently teaching 

students with special needs. Literature suggests professional development may be a more effective way of 

training music educators (Conway, 2011). It is important that this professional development include self-

reflection and group discussion of varied experiences (Conway, 2007; Conway, 2011; Conway, Hibbard, & 

Albert, 2005; Conway, Hibbard, Albert, & Hourigan, 2005). Hoffman’s (2011) survey also revealed that while 

13.6% of the total school-aged population nationwide received special education services, “students with 

special needs accounted for 6.8% of all students participating in bands, orchestras, and other instrumental 

musical ensembles”.  

Responses Regarding Pre-Service Training on Inclusion and Inclusive Instruction 
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Responses Regarding Professional Development on Inclusion and Inclusive Instruction 

 

The findings of this mixed method study (n=40) suggest that music educators perceive a need for more 

relevant professional development regarding inclusion in their classrooms. Every music educator who 

participated in the interviews (n=6) expressed frustrations about the lack of music-specific professional 

development regarding inclusion. All interview participants said their school districts dedicated about half a 

day of in-service training to inclusion, but music educators believed very little, if any, of the information 

presented was relevant to their classrooms.  

Most of the participating educators had attended sessions at the Texas Music Educators Association (TMEA) 

conference regarding inclusion and while they acknowledged that these sessions were very beneficial, they 

expressed a desire for more in-depth professional development exploring a wider range of disability groups. 

Many educators also believed that TMEA, TODA (Texas Orchestra Directors Association), and TBA (Texas 

Bandmasters Association) conferences provided some of the only relevant professional development 

regarding inclusion for music educators. 
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